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OPINION  AND ORDER

Respondent No. 1 appeals and the claimant cross-appeals

an administrative law judge’s opinion filed December 16,

2004.  The administrative law judge found that the claimant

proved a morphine pump was reasonably necessary in

connection with the claimant’s compensable injury.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant did not
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prove he was entitled to a 5% impairment rating, and that

the claimant was therefore not entitled to wage-loss

disability.  After reviewing the entire record de novo, the

Full Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s

finding that a morphine pump was reasonably necessary.  We

affirm the administrative law judge’s finding that the

claimant did not prove he was entitled to an anatomical

impairment rating or wage-loss disability.    

I.  HISTORY

In November 1994, the claimant reported that he injured

his back while working for another employer, Rail Link.  Dr.

Scott M. Schlesinger performed an L5-S1 microdiskectomy in

December 1994.  Dr. Schlesinger noted in January 1995,

“Postoperatively he has done well and was discharged to home

on the first postoperative day free from any leg pain.” 

However, the claimant complained of continued leg pain in

follow-up visits, and Dr. Schlesinger referred the claimant

to a pain clinic.  

Dr. Barry D. Baskin wrote in March 1996, “Using the AMA

Guidelines for the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, 4th

Edition, he would have a 10% rating to the whole person

based on his herniated lumbar disk and subsequent surgery.”
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An MR of the lumbar spine with gadolinium was taken in

June 1998, with the following impression:

1.  Post-operative changes of left laminectomy at 
L5-S1 with enhancing scar tissue surrounding the 
left S1 nerve root.  No recurrent disc herniation
is identified.
2.  Degenerative disc disease with mild bulge at 
L3-L4, L4-L5, and L5-S1.  

A radiologist provided the following addendum to the

June 1998 MR study: “After reviewing the examination at the

referring physician’s request, there is evidence of moderate

stenosis of the left L5 foramina due to a lateral bulging

annulus.  Additionally, there is some enhancing scar which

extends superiorly into the left L5 foramina associated with

surgery seen more inferiorly at the disc space level.”       

The claimant began treating with a chiropractor in

March 1999, informing the chiropractor he had sustained an

accidental injury in March 1999.  

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

“compensable lumbar injury” on January 6, 2003.  The

claimant testified that while stepping out of a truck, “I

missed the bottom step.  My right foot was still on the top

step, and my left foot went to the ground....I felt a pull

and everything through my back when I missed the step.”  The
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claimant was examined on January 7, 2003 and was diagnosed

with “low back strain.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

January 21, 2003, with the following impression:

Minimal localized disc protrusion at L5-S1 on the 
left with slight indentation upon the left S1 
nerve root as it exits from the thecal sac and 
transverses the left lateral recess.  Mild annulus
bulging is also noted at L4-5 but without frank 
thecal sac or nerve root compression.  

Dr. Scott M. Schlesinger provided a neurosurgical

consultation on February 5, 2003:

Mr. Coburn is a 46-year-old male whom I did 
surgery on in 1994.  I suspect this was at the L5-
S1 level, but I don’t have his old records.  He 
stepped out of a truck and injured his back on 
1/6/03.  He complains of back pain going into the 
left posterior leg to the knee....

I have carefully reviewed the multiple images of 
the MRI and plain x-rays of the lumbar spine 
independent of the radiologist.  The MRI scan 
shows postoperative changes at the left L5-S1 
level with epidural fibrosis.  I disagree with the
radiologist’s report and do not see any evidence 
whatsoever of recurrent disc herniation, nerve 
root compression or spinal stenosis there. There 
is a broad based bulge at the L4-5 level on the T2
images suggested of some lateral recess stenosis 
at the left L4-5 level.  

Low back pain has many etiologies.  The back pain 
may come from the facet joint arthritis, 
degeneration of discs, musculoskeletal symptoms, 
rheumatologic disorders, etc.  There are long list
of problems that are not surgical in nature that 
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can give rise to low back pain.  The differential 
diagnosis for leg pain could include neurogenic 
leg pain from neuropathy, radiculopathy, 
plexopathy, ischemic leg pain from vascular 
disease, rheumatologic disorders, etc.

In his case, I think he has just had a 
musculoskeletal aggravation of his back. It is 
possible that he could have some leg pain from the
L4-5 bulging disc. This is difficult to tell.  I 
certainly would manage him conservatively at this
juncture and I have set him up for physiotherapy 
and have given him a prescription for Vioxx.  I 
have set him up for a pain management appointment
with Dr. Ackerman.  Hopefully, he will do well 
with the above conservative measures.

If he has persistent leg pain without any relief 
despite all the above conservative care, I will 
need to see him back with a myelo-CT scan of the 
lumbar spine to see if there is something at the 
L4-5 level that is indeed causing nerve root
compression.  If has just persistent back pain, 
there is nothing else I can do for him.  Hopefully
with conservative care he will reach maximum 
medical improvement over the next six weeks and he
will continue working as he is currently doing....

The claimant underwent an L5-S1 lumbar epidural steroid

injection on February 5, 2003.  

Pursuant to a referral from Dr. Schlesinger, the

claimant consulted with Dr. William E. Ackerman, III, on

February 10, 2003.  Dr. Ackerman, a pain medicine

specialist, planned to treat the claimant with a facet joint

injection and medication.  The claimant also began
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undergoing physical therapy on February 10, 2003, pursuant

to Dr. Schlesinger’s referral.  

On March 3, 2003, Dr. Ackerman noted that the claimant

had no relief from a steroid injection.  Dr. Ackerman

assessed “failed back syndrome.”  Dr. Ackerman subsequently

planned additional injection treatment.  The claimant

testified with regard to injection treatment, “You would

notice a little bit when he first did it; but within a day

or two, it was back like it was.”    

Dr. Wayne L. Bruffett evaluated the claimant on June 2,

2003:

Mr. Coburn is a 47-year-old gentleman who is 
referred to me by his workers’ compensation 
carrier.  He states that he requested a second 
opinion, and he is here for such....

His MRI scan is reviewed.  He has evidence of 
previous surgery at L5-S1.  I would agree with Dr.
Schlesinger’s note that I see no evidence of 
significant recurrent disk herniation or nerve 
root impingement.  He does have some disk 
desiccation at multiple levels.  

IMPRESSION:
Postlaminectomy syndrome with disk desiccation and
degeneration, low back pain and some degree of 
epidural fibrosis....

I reviewed the imaging studies with Mr. Coburn and
we had a detailed discussion about his condition. 
I do not think he is a candidate for any further
spinal surgery and he is relieved to know this.
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We discussed nonsurgical options such as 
medications, an aggressive trunk stabilization 
exercise program, acupuncture, chiropractic care, 
etc.  He has been working with Dr. Ackerman who 
has talked to him about a morphine pump.  He is a 
little hesitant to proceed with this, which is 
understandable. I think that is what prompted his 
second opinion here.

I have left the final treatment options up to Mr. 
Coburn and I have told him that I really do not 
see a surgical solution here.  I would think the 
best thing for him to do would be to try to manage
his pain with anti-inflammatory medications and 
try to aggressively pursue a stomach and back 
strengthening program.  I will make these 
recommendations and if Dr. Ackerman wants him
to work with the therapist, then Mr. Coburn can 
probably come over here to the Sherwood office, 
which is relatively close to Beebe where he lives. 
I think, if he chooses not to proceed with a 
morphine pump that he would need to be given some 
time to learn a trunk stabilization program but I 
would say that after about 6 weeks of that, he 
would be at a point of MMI.  I am going to see him
back as needed.

Dr. Ackerman noted on June 5, 2003, “It is my medical

opinion that he should consider a subarachnoid drug delivery

system, which he wants to do.  It is my recommendation that

a placebo-controlled trial be done.  The goal is to enable

him to get back to gainful employment....As state (sic)

under the Arkansas Compensation Law, pain is not a

compensable entity.  However, arachnoiditis and degenerative

changes associated post surgery are objective findings.  I
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do not wish to do a myelogram at this time to look for

objective findings of arachnoiditis.”      

Dr. Ackerman noted on October 28, 2003:

He does have a post-laminectomy syndrome.  His 
current complaints are related to his work-related
injury.  It is my medical opinion that he
should have appropriate pain relief with placement
of a subarachnoid drug delivery system.  I feel 
that this modality is a medical necessity....

His workman’s compensation carrier was contacted 
about authorization for a subarachnoid morphine 
trial.  His adjuster, Manuel Aragon, refused
to allow this gentleman to receive adequate pain 
relief.  This adjuster, who is not a physician in 
his nonmedical opinion, wished to deny the 
claimant adequate pain relief to attempt to enable
him to keep working and to decrease his suffering. 
This adjuster should explain before the
Commission why he feels that this patient is not 
entitled to adequate pain relief.

The parties deposed Dr. Ackerman on March 23, 2004. 

Dr. Ackerman testified with regard to his diagnosis of the

claimant, “he’s got a failed back syndrome.  I mean, he’s

had previous surgery and still has pain in his back.  And

then he had a superimposed facet syndrome, or a

sprain/strain of the lumbar spine....he had a sprain/strain

injury climbing out of the truck.”  The claimant’s attorney

asked Dr. Ackerman to describe the “spinal drug delivery

system” he had recommended:
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A.  What it is, it’s a pump.  And it’s sort of 
like a hockey puck in size.  It’s a round, puck-
like device that contains a drug.  It’s a narcotic
drug, whether it’s Morphine, whether it’s 
Fentanyl, Dilauid, et cetera.  And this pump is 
implanted into the body.  Now off the end of this 
pump - there’s a gas in there that delivers a 
small amount of narcotic through a tube that
goes into the spinal fluid that surrounds the 
spinal cord.  And so it delivers a drop a minute 
or so.  It’s programmable by a computer....

Q.  How long does one of those last?

A.  Well, it’s easily implanted for life.  The 
battery on that is anywhere from four to six 
years, depending on the usage.  

Q.  Now, do you think that - in your opinion, is 
that a reasonable and necessary form of treatment 
for this guy in this case?

A.  I think it’s a reasonable form of treatment, 
you know, being on the fact that he’s going to 
need narcotic drugs long term.  But the present 
drugs aren’t really providing him with significant
pain relief.  And I think it’s a valuable option 
for him to be able to increase his activities of 
daily living, meaning to do things.  I’ve got 
people that returned back to work with the 
utilization of the pump....

Q.  What caused the need for the pump that you 
recommended, in your opinion?

A.  Well, the failure of the opioids or his 
current medications to control his pain....

Q.  Do you feel, and in your opinion, did the work
injury - in other words, where he got the 
sprain/strain, did that aggravate the failed back 
syndrome and cause the need for the pump?
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A.  Well, I think it aggravated the failed back 
syndrome.  But I think the failed back syndrome 
plus this event contribute to the necessity of the
pump.

Q.  If he hadn’t had the work accident in January 
of 2003, would he have needed the pump?

A.  That I can’t answer.  Because over time, 
individuals that have had the back surgery, a 
certain percentage - and I can’t quote the 
percentage - end up needing the drug delivery 
system.  Because so many people that have had
back surgery - and as time goes on, with 
deterioration and scarring that are related to the
event of the surgery, usually end up needing 
narcotic medications. And narcotic medications, as
we all know - people build up tolerance to them
and so forth.  Wherein at some time, a certain 
percentage are going to need the pump....

Q.  Is he in a healing period now?

A.  He’s - he should - he’s at the maximum period 
- he’s reached maximum medical improvement.  I 
mean, he’s not going to get better....

Respondent No. 1's attorney questioned Dr. Ackerman:

Q....it’s your belief within a reasonable degree 
of medical certainty that the primary reason he 
would need a Morphine pump is for the 
arachnoiditis or the epidural fibrosis from the 
1994 surgery; right?

A.  I think the reason that he would need the 
subarachnoid drug delivery system is from the 
events that happened after back surgery.  You 
know, that’s the reason for putting subarachnoid 
drug delivery systems in.  I don’t know of anybody
that puts these devices in for a sprain/strain or 
a facet syndrome. But in this case, we have an 
event that caused an aggravation of previous
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surgery.  So there is some relation of event 
number two to event number one as far as pain.  
And, of course, pain is not recognized under the 
workmens’ compensation and so forth as an entity. 
But from a medical standpoint he needs a drug 
delivery system.

Q.  Okay.

A.  Whether it’s related to comp - or how much 
it’s related to workman’s compensation, I don’t 
know.  What I’m saying is - medically - that he 
needs this.  And I think it’s a result of having 
surgery than with the superimposed injury....The 
only thing I can say as a pain medicine physician,
here’s a fellow that had back surgery.  Here’s a 
fellow with epidural fibrosis - probably
arachnoiditis, and doing reasonably well, and then
has a sprain/strain injury getting out of a truck. 
That all these events combined - that I think he 
needs a subarachnoid drug delivery system.    

A pre-hearing order was filed on June 22, 2004.  

Respondent No. 1 contended that if the claimant needed

a morphine pump, then it was “because of his post-surgical

arachnoiditis or some other post-surgical condition stemming

from his 1994 surgery or his failed-back syndrome.” 

Respondent No. 1 contended that the claimant was not

entitled to a permanent impairment rating.  Respondent No. 1

contended that the claimant also was not entitled to wage-

loss disability, but that if the claimant was entitled to

wage loss, then Respondent No. 2, Second Injury Fund, was

liable.  
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Respondent No. 2 contended that there was no permanent

anatomical impairment.  Respondent No. 2 contended that if

it was determined that the claimant had sustained

compensable anatomical impairment, then the claimant was not

entitled to any wage-loss disability.  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

(1) Whether implantation of a morphine pump was 
reasonably necessary in connection with the 
claimant’s compensable injury;
(2) Whether the claimant was entitled to permanent
partial disability benefits based upon a permanent
physical impairment rating of 5% to the body as
a whole; 
(3) Whether the claimant was entitled to wage-loss
disability;
(4) Whether the Second Injury Fund was liable for 
any wage-loss disability; and
(5) Fees for legal services.

Dr. J.K. Smelz performed a Medical Record Review; it is

apparent from the report of Dr. Smelz that she reviewed

approximately 74 medical records involving the claimant from

November 14, 1994 through December 28, 2003.  Dr. Smelz

wrote the following on August 5, 2004:

1.  Having reviewed the medical documentation 
presented in the form of a 105 page exhibit 
designated Respondent No. 1's Documentary Evidence
Exhibit No. 1, it is my opinion within a  
reasonable degree of medical certainty that the 
placement of a morphine pump does not constitute
reasonable and necessary medical care for any 
injury sustained in the January 2003 accident....
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There is no evidence that the etiology for Mr. 
Coburn’s pain presently is in any way connected 
with the injury of January 2003....

The terms “failed back surgery” and “post 
laminectomy syndrome” are essentially equivalent. 
They are not true diagnoses; they simply refer
to the fact that the patient complained of back 
pain and underwent surgery, and still complains of
a complex of pain symptoms. “Arachnoiditis” refers
to irritation/inflammation of the arachnoid in the
spinal cord.  Most often it occurs in patients who
have had surgery, although other chemically 
invasive procedures can also cause it.
Arachnoiditis is an objective finding however, 
diagnosed by “clumping” or “adhesion” of nerves
on radiological testing, usually MRI. Furthermore,
had arachnoiditis ever been objectively 
documented, by far the most probable source would 
have been the surgery and the multiple injections 
of steroids and lytic agents into the spine.  

In his note of 6/03/03, Dr. Ackerman specifically 
noted that arachnoiditis was objective, and then 
specifically stated he did not want to do a 
myelogram to document possible arachnoiditis.  He 
gives no reason.  However, MRI is a non-invasive 
method, and is more often used to document 
arachnoiditis.
Mr. Coburn’s two previous MRIs (done after 
surgery) did not show any signs of arachnoiditis, 
according to the radiologists’ reports.  It is 
unclear why Dr. Ackerman did not want to document 
the new presence or continuing absence of 
arachnoiditis with another MRI, since this is not 
an invasive procedure.

In summary:
Dr. Ackerman’s continuing impressions of etiology 
for Mr. Coburn’s pain complaints, in the absence 
of any objective findings, were always based on
complications from the previous back surgery, of 
1994.  (With the exception of the first visit, 
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where he also gave the diagnosis of “facet joint 
syndrome”, but ruled that out by an ineffective 
trial of facet joint injections).  In addition
there were the multiple spinal procedures, with 
epidurals, and adhesiolysis. There is no reason to
assume that the comparatively minor trauma of 
stretching, and landing on one leg getting out of 
a truck could have had any significant effect.

Placement of a morphine pump has been recommended 
for relief of pain. There is no known cause for 
the pain.  There are no objective findings on
examination.  Mr. Coburn has not gotten any 
measurable relief from significant amounts of oral
narcotics.  There is no reason for assuming that
he will get relief from the narcotics delivered by
a morphine pump.  Further, the morphine pump has 
its primary usefulness in terminal pain, and in 
postoperative pain conditions.  The possibility of
long term relief of non-malignant chronic pain of 
totally unknown etiology and with no objective
findings does not justify the risks associated 
with this procedure and with its long term use.  

A hearing was held on September 20, 2004.  The claimant

testified that he wanted the morphine pump to be installed. 

“They say that’s going to stop my back from hurting like it

does,” the claimant testified.  The claimant testified, “I

have pain through my lower back.  It’s right about the belt

line, and it goes down through my hips and through my left

leg.”  

The administrative law judge found, in relevant part:

7.  Claimant has sustained his burden of proving 
by a preponderance of the evidence that his 
request for a morphine pump is reasonably 
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necessary in connection with his January 2003 
compensable injury.  Other forms of treatment 
failed to address Claimant’s pain, for which 
Claimant will need narcotic medications long-term. 
Dr. Ackerman’s testimony demonstrates that the 
morphine pump will treat this pain, and that 
Claimant’s January 2003 compensable injury is a 
factor in his need for this treatment.  
8.  Claimant did not sustain his burden of proving
by a preponderance of the evidence that he is 
entitled to a permanent impairment rating of 5% to
the body as a whole.  The sole objective findings 
cited, muscle spasms, do not support the existence
of any permanent physical impairment following
the January 2003 compensable injury.  These muscle
spasms very clearly pre-date this injury; further,
the muscle spasms are transient in nature, and
had resolved by the time Dr. Ackerman assigned an 
impairment rating.
9.  Because Claimant is not entitled to some 
percentage of permanent physical impairment, wage 
earning loss benefits cannot be awarded.
10.  Because Claimant is not entitled to permanent
benefits, it is not necessary to discuss the 
Second Injury Fund’s liability.

  
Respondent No. 1 appeals the administrative law judge’s

award of a morphine pump.  Respondent No. 1 states in a

supplementary notice of appeal, “Finding No. 7 at page 15 of

the law judge’s December 16, 2004 opinion is not supported

by a preponderance of the evidence and is erroneous.”  The

claimant cross-appeals the administrative law judge’s denial

of anatomical impairment and wage loss disability.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment
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The Arkansas General Assembly has set forth the

liability of an employer for medical services and supplies

in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a):

(a) The employer shall promptly provide for an 
injured employee such medical, surgical, hospital,
chiropractic, optometric, podiatric, and nursing
services and medicine, crutches, ambulatory 
devices, artificial limbs, eyeglasses, contact 
lenses, hearing aids, and other apparatus as may 
be reasonably necessary in connection with the 
injury received by the employee [emphasis 
supplied].

The claimant has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to

additional medical treatment, and what constitutes

reasonably necessary medical treatment is a question of fact

for the Commission.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark.

App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153 (2003).  Further, the Commission

has the authority to accept or reject medical opinion and

the authority to determine its medical soundness and

probative force; the Commission must use its experience and

expertise in translating expert medical testimony into

findings of fact.  Oak Grove Lumber Co. v. Highfill, 62 Ark.

App. 42, 968 S.W.2d 637 (1998).  It is the Commission’s

responsibility to draw inferences when the testimony is open

to more than a single interpretation, whether controverted



Coburn - F302569 17

or uncontroverted; when the Commission does so, its findings

have the force and effect of a jury verdict.  Id.  

In the present matter, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant proved

a “morphine pump” was reasonably necessary in connection

with the claimant’s compensable injury.  The claimant

injured his back while working for another employer in 1994,

subsequently underwent a diskectomy, and has had

intermittent back problems since that time.  The claimant

testified that his symptoms grew much worse after the

January 2003 compensable injury.  We note that Dr.

Schlesinger did not find a new surgical problem in February

2003.  Dr. Schlesinger referred the claimant to Dr.

Ackerman, but the claimant reported no benefit from Dr.

Ackerman’s injection therapy.  Dr. Bruffett, a spine

surgeon, evaluated the claimant in June 2003.  Dr. Bruffett

noted that Dr. Ackerman had recommended a morphine pump, and

Dr. Bruffett did not expressly state this would be wrong

treatment, but he wrote, “the best thing for him to do would

be to try to manage his pain with anti-inflammatory

medications and try to aggressively pursue a stomach and

back strengthening program.”  
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The prevailing weight of evidence in the present matter

indicates that a “subarachnoid drug delivery system,” i.e.,

“morphine pump,” would not be reasonably necessary in

connection with the claimant’s compensable injury.  Dr.

Ackerman originally opined that this treatment was causally

related to “arachnoiditis and degenerative changes.”  The

record does not show that these conditions were in any way

related to the January 2003 compensable injury.  Dr.

Ackerman opined at deposition, “I think the failed back

syndrome plus this event contribute to the necessity of the

pump.”  The Commission has the authority to accept or reject

medical opinion and the authority to determine its medical

soundness and probative force.  Highfill, supra; Green Bay

Packing v. Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 692

(1999).  The Full Commission does not attach significant

probative weight to Dr. Ackerman’s causation opinion.  As

with “arachnoiditis and degenerative changes,” the evidence

does not show that the claimant sustained “failed back

syndrome” as a result of the January 2003 compensable

injury.  We note Dr. Ackerman’s testimony that a surgeon

would implant the pump, but neither Dr. Schlesinger nor Dr.

Bruffett, both surgeons, recommended this treatment.  
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The Full Commission attaches significant evidentiary

weight to the opinion of Dr. Smelz.  The claimant correctly

notes that he did not undergo a physical examination by Dr.

Smelz.  Nevertheless, Dr. Smelz did conduct a lengthy,

expert, and comprehensive study of all the claimant’s

medical records, and credibly opined that the claimant’s

current condition was not the result of the compensable

injury.  Dr. Smelz also credibly opined that a morphine pump

would not help the claimant’s physical condition.  The

record does not indicate that the claimant sustained an

acute disc injury as a result of the compensable injury. 

Nor do the reports of any treating physician show the

presence of swelling, spasm, bruising, or any other

objective medical finding as a result of the claimant’s

compensable injury.  Although the claimant is not required

to establish a need for additional medical treatment by

objective medical findings, the Full Commission is unable to

determine, in the present matter, how a physical examination

by Dr. Smelz would have altered her comprehensive, expert

medical opinion that a morphine pump was reasonably

necessary in connection with the claimant’s compensable

injury.  The Full Commission notes Dr. Ackerman’s deposition
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testimony in March 2004 that the claimant had reached

maximum medical improvement.  The preponderance of evidence

does not show that the drug delivery system proposed by Dr.

Ackerman would be reasonably necessary for continued pain

after the end of the claimant’s healing period.  See,

Georgia-Pacific Corp. v. Dickens, 58 Ark. App. 266 (1997). 

In the instant matter, the claimant must prove that

implantation of a morphine pump is reasonably necessary in

connection with his low back strain as a result of stepping

out of a truck in January 2003.  Based on the Full

Commission’s de novo review of the entire record, the

claimant did not so prove.  The decision of the

administrative law judge is reversed.

B.  Permanent Partial Disability

An injured worker must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to an award for a permanent

physical impairment.  Weber v. Best Western of Arkadelphia,

Workers’ Compensation Commission F100472 (Nov. 20, 2003). 

The Commission was directed to adopt an impairment rating

guide to be used in assessing anatomical impairment.  See,

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(g).  The Commission therefore

established Rule 34, which adopted the Guides to the
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Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993) published

by the American Medical Association.  Any determination of

the existence or extent of physical impairment shall be

supported by objective and measurable physical findings. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c).  

The administrative law judge found in the present

matter that the claimant did not prove he was entitled to a

permanent impairment rating.  The Full Commission affirms

this finding.  The record does not indicate that the

claimant sustained an acute disc injury as a result of the

January 2003 compensable low back strain.  The reports of

Dr. Schlesinger and Dr. Bruffett both  indicated that there

was not a new disc injury.  Dr. Ackerman testified with

regard to his assessment of anatomical impairment, “It’s a

sprain/strain type injury, and usually, the guidelines are

five percent....On the objective findings that he had some

degree of muscle spasm on the examination.”  Dr. Ackerman

later testified, “He’s not really spasming anymore.”  The

Full Commission has determined that initial observations of

muscle spasms do not support the existence of permanent

physical impairment.  Twight v. Mena Medical Center,

Workers’ Compensation Commission F102474 (Aug. 13, 2003).  
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The Commission may assess its own impairment rating

rather than rely solely on its determination of the validity

of ratings assigned by physicians.  Polk County v. Jones, 74

Ark. App. 159, 47 S.W.3d 904 (2001).  In applying the Guides

to the present matter, the Full Commission is unable to

determine that the claimant sustained any anatomical

impairment as a result of his compensable injury of January

2003.  The administrative law judge correctly found that the

claimant was not entitled to any wage-loss disability.  A

claimant must prove a specific percentage of permanent

impairment before he is eligible for permanent disability

for wage-loss benefits.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Connell,

340 Ark. 475, 10 S.W.3d 727 (2000).  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove that

implantation of a “morphine pump” was reasonably necessary

in connection with the compensable injury.  The Full

Commission therefore reverses the administrative law judge’s

finding that such a procedure was reasonably necessary.  We

affirm the administrative law judge’s finding that the

claimant did not prove he was entitled to an award for
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permanent physical impairment or wage-loss disability.  This

claim is denied and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

                                               
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

________________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Turner dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

The Majority Opinion is reversing an

Administrative Law Judge’s finding that a morphine pump is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment and is affirming

the portion of the decision finding that the claimant was

not entitled to any permanent disability benefits.  From

this opinion, I respectfully dissent.  

As noted by the Majority, the claimant sustained

an admittedly compensable aggravation to his pre-existing

back condition on January 5, 2003.  The respondent provided

him medical treatment for that condition until his treating

physician recommended that a sub-dural morphine pump be

implanted.  The purpose of this pump would be to provide a
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small but steady supply of pain medication directly to the

claimant’s spine, which would provide him some relief from

his chronic pain condition.  The respondent denied this

medical treatment, contending that it was not for treatment

of his compensable injury but rather for his underlying

failed back syndrome.  

The Administrative Law Judge correctly found that

this treatment was reasonable and necessary and was directly

related to his compensable injury.  The Administrative Law

Judge made that finding based upon the opinion of Dr.

William Ackerman, a pain management specialist from Little

Rock, Arkansas.  

In his deposition, Dr. Ackerman cogently and

clearly explained that the claimant suffered an aggravation

to his pre-existing back condition on January 6,2003.  Dr.

Ackerman identified that injury as facet syndrome, which he

was able to determine based upon his physical examination of

the claimant.  In his deposition, Dr. Ackerman described

manipulating the claimant’s spine and explained his findings

of spinal instability which was characteristic of facet

syndrome.  He also noted that he was able to elicit muscle

twitches and spasms based upon his examination of the
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claimant and that these were objective factors establishing

the claimant’s condition.  

Dr. Ackerman also described the mechanism of

chronic pain which results from this condition.  According

to Dr. Ackerman, scar tissue from the claimant’s prior back

surgery had accumulated in his spinal area and the twisting

action by the claimant’s compensable aggravation caused a

tearing or stretching of the scar tissue which resulted in

an onset of the claimant’s pain.  As noted by Dr. Ackerman,

the claimant had been able to carry out his job duties as a

cement truck delivery driver and was able to regularly

perform tasks associated with that physically demanding job. 

However, after the incident, the claimant’s pain level

dramatically increased, preventing the claimant from

achieving his previous level of function.

In order to treat this condition, the claimant

was, and presumably still is, taking significant amounts of

opioid medications.  These drugs are not only addictive, but

they can result in a condition in which renders them

ineffective at pain control.  The morphine pump recommended

by Dr. Ackerman would be inserted under the claimant’s skin

and would provide a regular, but small amount of pain

medication to the claimant’s spinal area.  As explained by
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Dr. Ackerman, this very small amount would be more effective

than the oral medication the claimant is currently taking

and, because it was in such a small quantity, would avoid

many of the problems associated with heavy usage of strong

narcotic pain medication such as cognitive impairment,

fatigue, and the development of physical tolerance.  

During Dr. Ackerman’s deposition, the respondent

objected to this procedure because of its relatively high

cost. However, the Workers’ Compensation Act does not

provide that the cost of medical care is a factor in

determining whether it is reasonable or necessary.  Rather,

the standard is whether the treatment is likely to improve

the claimant’s condition and is related to the compensable

injury.  In my opinion, the testimony and medical opinions

of Dr. Ackerman are more than sufficient to satisfy this

requirement.

In denying the claimant the morphine pump, the

Majority is relying almost entirely upon the opinion of Dr.

J. K. Smelz.  The claimant never saw this physician and Dr.

Smelz’s opinion is based solely upon a review of the

claimant’s past medical records.  In a report dated August

5, 2004, Dr. Smelz summarized a large number of medical

records regarding the claimant’s treatment and then briefly
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sets out an evaluation of those reports.  While the 

Majority commented on the high degree of credibility and

weight they were giving to Dr. Smelz’s opinion, I find the

report to be unconvincing.  

I assume that Dr. Smelz is in some way connected

with the Veteran’s Administration since the report is on

that agency’s letterhead.  Also, the report does not set out

or mention what Dr. Smelz’s area of expertise is or what

credentials he or she has.  I also note that the portion of

the report in which the claimant’s medical records are

evaluated is replete with errors.  For example, Dr. Smelz

states that there were no objective findings of an injury

either before or after January 2003.  In fact, the claimant

had undergone a discectomy at L5-S1 and MRI’s prior to

January 2003 which reflected not only this surgical repair

but disc bulging and degenerative spinal disease at other

levels.  Likewise, the chiropractic report listed by Dr.

Smelz frequently states that the claimant is suffering from

muscle spasms in his lower back and sacroiliac region.  Both

the MRI scan and the muscle spasms would be objective

findings.  Likewise, after the claimant’s injury of January

6, 2003, MRI scans also showed a bulging disc at L4-L5. Dr.

Ackerman, and other physicians, also noted the presence of
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muscle spasms in the claimant’s lower back.  These are

clearly objective findings.

Dr. Smelz also comments that the claimant had

previously undergone back surgery with no relief of his

pain.  However, that statement is also inaccurate.  The

claimant did obtain some initial benefits from the surgery

in that his leg pain decreased markedly.  However, as time

went by, the development of scar tissue in the claimant’s

spine caused him to begin developing intermittent back pain. 

As explained by Dr. Ackerman, as this scar tissue begins to

occur in the area of the spinal cord, it can, and frequently

does, cause back pain.  However, the claimant continued to

function with this level of discomfort and had found some

relief from chiropractic manipulations of his low back.

Dr. Smelz was also very critical of Dr. Ackerman

for not directing the claimant to undergo another MRI to

diagnose arachnoiditis.  Dr. Smelz flatly stated that an MRI

scan was the way this condition was often diagnosed and that

it was “unclear” why Dr. Ackerman did not direct the

claimant to undergo another MRI.  However, as Dr. Ackerman

explained in his deposition, MRIs do not always detect the

presence of arachnoiditis and a myelogram is considered the

best method of establishing arachnoiditis.  Further, as
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noted by Dr. Smelz, previous MRIs had not detected

arachnoiditis and I am not certain why she felt another one

would have been helpful.

In my opinion, Dr. Smelz’s opinion should be

afforded little, if any, weight.  Not only does her report

not indicate whether she has particular expertise in the

areas in which she is opining, she never saw or examined the

claimant.  I believe that Dr. Ackerman, who is a recognized

expert in pain management is in  a much better position

because of his expertise and his familiarity with the

claimant’s condition to evaluate the claimant’s medical

needs and prescribe appropriate treatment.  

The Majority also finds that the claimant is not

entitled to any permanent disability benefits.  That

decision is based upon their conclusion that the impairment

rating assessed by Dr. Ackerman is not in accordance with

the AMA Guides.  It is Dr. Ackerman’s opinion that the

claimant’s permanent impairment as a result of his

compensable aggravation is 5% to the body as a whole. 

During his deposition, Dr. Ackerman indicated that, as a

member of  Editorial Board for the AMA Guides, he was

familiar with the rating system and, based upon his

understanding of the guidelines, the symptoms displayed by
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the claimant during his examination would entitle him to a

5% impairment rating.  I believe that this opinion is more

than sufficient to justify an award of permanent impairment

to the claimant equal to 5% to the body as a whole.

Further, I would award the claimant an additional

5% impairment as compensation of his loss of earning

ability.  It is stipulated that, at the time of his injury,

the claimant was earning over $600.00 per week.  However, at

the time of his injury, it had been reduced to approximately

$440.00 per week.  This drop in income was directly

attributable to his inability to perform the heavy physical

labor involved in his prior employment as a truck driver

delivering concrete.  

For the reasons set out above, I respectfully

dissent from the Majority’s decision.

     ______________________________
SHELBY W. TURNER, Commissioner


